EDITORIAL                                                        No. 82      May & June, 2009
NEW PARISH COUNCIL WEB SITE      http://www.willandmatters.org.uk
This web site was launched at the Annual Parish Meeting. It is intended to: 

Inform:  What is happening in the village, What the Parish Council is working on, Devon and Mid Devon initiatives and Government initiatives which impact on us.
Communicate:  Advance notice of Parish Council meetings, Council Minutes, Council initiatives, Coming events and Latest news.
Support the Community:  Police updates, Neighbourhood Watch updates,                                     Residents Association, Forms for reporting problems, On-line volunteering and Collecting views and priorities.

Promote the Community: Directory of village organisations, Village businesses, Places of interest, Coming events and Latest news.
If your organisation wants to be part of this web site please contact webmaster@willandmatters.org.uk                                                    Ray Ursell
Ed’s note: I wrote to Ray, suggesting we transfer ‘historical’ information from the original, www.middevon.gov.uk/willand website before asking local people to rely solely on the new www.willandmatters.org.uk one. I also felt that although the meeting was attended by sixty or seventy residents, promoting the new site via the Magazine would reach far more people, many of whom currently rely on the old site or have no access to the internet at all. The following is Ray’s reply: 
“Hi Brian.  The new web site has been provided by my company and is not funded in any way by the Parish Council, as we don’t want to use any taxpayer’s money for this purpose. I believe the launch of the site at the Annual Parish meeting is sufficient demonstration of the support of the Parish Council and formal recording of this in the Council minutes is unnecessary.

The site is funded by a small annual charge for entries in the directory of organizations and businesses.  When the costs have been covered, 50% of any profits will be donated to the village hall.  I expect the directory to grow slowly but each page will be updated by the owner, so should always be up to date. Because the old site is updated by one person, the workload in maintaining it is very high.

You may be aware there is a proposal for Devon to become a Unitary Authority. If this happens, Mid-Devon District Council will cease to exist and the old site will probably be lost. One of my driving forces is to ensure continuity of the web presence for Willand and also to provide a web template which could be adopted by other villages in the area that rely on the Mid-Devon sites.
I believe strongly in good communication and we are in the process of enhancing the consultation facilities on the site to engage fully with the residents of Willand.  This will ensure that the Parish Council can be more effective in supporting the needs of the village – the old site does not have these consultation facilities. I have been working with Tony Wills to build more links between the sites but this takes time as we are both busy people.  
We plan that the old site will hold some static information with links to the new site. We need clear pointers to the web site and I believe keeping references to both sites is confusing and could detract from the consultation success. The recent PACT survey is an example where a great deal of resource was used to generate a handful of responses from a full village survey. The new site is being increasingly used, with over 1000 pages viewed this month to date.  I therefore believe we should only specify one address in the Magazine.
I too am concerned about preserving history and we will be transferring the older minutes from the old site.  This is a bigger job than just transferring documents as the minutes are built as web pages rather than document links. I also believe that the work you do with the magazine adds significantly to village life and am happy to provide access to past editions on the web site if you wish to send them to me. The web site will therefore complement the magazine in this way.

Finally, we want to avoid missing out those people in the village who are not on the internet.  As we move forward we need to find ways to ensure that our communications are for everyone in Willand and Tony will be involved in maintaining the new site.  The combination of the web site and the magazine works well. Regards, Ray”
Ed again: Perhaps this is an appropriate time for me to thank both David Maynard for helping initiate, and Tony for maintaining, the ‘old’ site, launched at the Annual Meeting in 2002, when we were only the third rural parish to have such a facility. Time, and technology, move on.  

Earning comes before spending in the alphabet of common sense

UFFCULME SHOW
Make a diary date for “May Day”, Monday 4th May and resolve to forget all about the wet, cold winter that we have just endured. Instead, let’s welcome some early Spring sunshine and come along to enjoy all the fun of the Uffculme Show to be held at the Showfield, off Bridwell Avenue, Uffculme.
By  kind  invitation of  Mr and Mrs J Radford  & Mr and Mrs G. Persey, the Exe Valley Rotary Club will once again be hosting their one-day charity Country Fair  & Rare Breeds Sheep Show, a  Great  Fun  Day  Out  for  the Whole Family, which  won’t  cost  an arm & a  leg,  as  the  organisers  have  set  the entry costs at only £3.50 for adults, £1.50 for children. The Show will run from 10.00a.m. to 4.30p.m. with Free Car Park! 

Various live music, shows and displays will be at the event, staged by the Rotary Club of Exe Valley in aid of their various charities, which this year have already included the  Children’s  Hospice  South  West;  the Army  Benevolent  Fund;  and  the  Help  The  Heroes  campaign  for  injured  members  of  our  brave fighting men and women helping to keep our country a safe place in which to live.   
Please support us to help support our community. Events at the Show  include  the  Army  Cadets  Climbing Wall; Classic Cars & Vintage Vehicles Rally;  Dog  Show; Falconry  Display;  Fun  Fair  Rides;  Hot & Cold  Food  stalls; Ice Cream  stall,   Majorettes  Marching  Display;  Maypole Dancing by Uffculme Primary School; Morris  Dancers; and  a wide range of Trade / Craft  stalls – together  with  an  Alpaca  display and  the  traditional  well-supported  Uffculme  Rare  Breeds  Sheep  Show. Other facilities include a Licensed Bar  and a Tea Tent, where you can relax with a refreshing cuppa, in rural surroundings and enjoy the view!                                               Richard Taylor
THE GOOGLE INVADER

No matter what newspaper you read, or television channel you watch, you can’t have missed the story about the villagers of Broughton, near Milton Keynes, surrounding the Google Street View camera car recently to protest at its activities. What you perhaps didn’t see was an identical vehicle doing exactly the same thing at 08.30am on Monday, the 23rd March around the streets of Willand Old Village. Whether he/she had been/went elsewhere in Willand, I have no idea. Anyway, I checked on the internet and sure enough, there was a story written on the subject by Maev Kennedy from The Guardian. This was days before the story broke about the goings-on in Broughton.

So, I clicked on some street or other in London, to the point where I was looking at the full-on front view of one particular house. The details on the website and subsequently in the press say if you want to remove your details from the system, you click on ‘Report a concern/problem’ at the foot of the relevant picture you are viewing. So I did – and my computer security system warned me about what I was about to do and wouldn’t allow me to proceed any further, although this may be something to do with ‘pop-ups’. So I went back to the drawing board and contacted the lady at The Guardian, who got on to Google and rang back with the following information:

When the specific property is available to view on the website, send an email to

press-uk@google.com  giving your full address and postcode and ask them to remove whatever it is you are unhappy about from their facility. Personally, I would suggest you ask them to confirm they have received your email. As a ‘belt and braces’ action, she suggests you also telephone 0207 031 3130, where a very helpful gentleman will give you whatever advice you need – although don’t be surprised if in due course he becomes an automated voice.             Ed.
A hangover is the wrath of grapes.
WE MUST NOT FORGET
As the 65th Anniversary of the D Day landings on the coast of Normandy draws near, I think it might be worthwhile to jog memories and try to give the younger generation some idea of the horrendous events which took place on that fateful morning of June 6th 1944, when 300,000 allied troops took part in the invasion, the biggest in military history. The dropping of the landing craft bows, the troops streaming ashore through chest deep water, anti-personnel and tank mines exploding underfoot, with the whine of shells going in both directions overhead. The landing craft loaded with scout cars being blown asunder by acoustic mines, the gallant attempts of medical staff to salvage ‘something’ from the mangled bodies. This is a miniscule view of a small area – the invasion front was 20 miles long! The opening scenes of the film ‘Saving Private Ryan’ were a very accurate portrayal of events that day.             F.V.C.
C.A.M.E.O.
We began our New Year in March with an excellent Speaker - Mr. Spence Kingdon. His talk was entitled “Memories of a Devon Childhood”. Mr. Kingdon was born and brought up in the Brayford/South Molton area, and he had many amusing tales to tell of growing up in that lovely peaceful part of Devon. He recalled  Carnivals, Flower Shows, Social evenings, Barn Dances, etc, which most of us remembered from our own childhood but now sadly a thing of the past as folk do not seem to have the time or inclination to organise these events any more. Mr. Kingdon said the mantra of many young people today seemed to be "I'm bored - there's nothing to do" but there is still plenty to do. He, like most boys, never went out without his pocket knife - but only used it for innocent activities and not in the way it often seems to be used in many communities today. He spoke about the Lynmouth Floods and how a group of Boy Scouts were camping just outside the Village and several of them unfortunately drowned. Most of his memories were happy ones, which gave us a really good laugh. He did mention in passing that he is related to Johnny Kingdon, of T.V. fame. It was so cold in the Hall that we abandoned our planned quiz to get home in the warm. 
April came and we certainly did not feel cold! The opposite in fact, as Mrs. King put us through our paces with "Keep Fit in an Armchair" - talk about armchair, some of us felt in the need of a stretcher by the time she had finished with us but we really enjoyed ourselves, even if next day we were a bit creaky. After a very welcome refreshment break, Kay and Betty read out some very amusing anecdotes. We were delighted to welcome 5 visitors to the meeting and very pleased when they decided to join our Group. We are busy planning our Coffee Morning on 18th April, proceeds to the Village Hall. We are having a Diners Club lunch at the Kings Head, Cullompton on 23rd April and an outing to Bickleigh Mill and on to the Crediton Flower Festival on 2nd June. 

The Singles Group are enjoying their regular monthly meetings and nine members are looking forward to their annual holiday in May, this time to Cambridge, which will include a visit to Sandringham. Our June picnic is at Bobby's house. The Walking Group have been active now that the better weather is here. Their first walk of the season was from Killerton and around the lanes via Hay House. Next walk saw them walking from Uffculme to Culmstock along the River Culm.  Last week they enjoyed a longer circular walk in gorgeous sunshine, from Wimbleball Reservoir , ending up  walking along "Lady Harriet’s Drive"  We won't mention the cream teas!!  We took part in the Village Hall Coffee Morning, promoting Village Activities and hope this event will encourage more people to take part in the life of this Village - there are so many different activities on offer - something to suit young and old alike. 
We are having problems with the Culm Valley Gazette. We send in the reports of our meetings and quite often they do not get printed, or they are too late to remind members, who missed the meeting, what is going on. It is also a good way of recruiting new members. We understand other Organisations in the Village are also experiencing the same difficulties. We sent them several e-mails complaining about this, but no luck. However, when our Chairman spoke face to face with them, we had a bit of a result and they actually printed our last report. We hope this will bode well for our future reports and other organisations might like to try our tactics.  We feel we are really privileged to belong to such a happy and vibrant organisation.                   Betty Penberthy.
TEACHER:  Winnie, name one important thing we have today that we didn't have ten years ago. WINNIE: Me!
CULM VALLEY MODEL RAILWAY CLUB

At our AGM all the members agreed that our next project should be an early 1960’s model of Tiverton Junction.  I “volunteered” to be project manager; drawing up the track plans to fit into a 16 foot by 3 foot area.  We have a few photo’s, mainly of trains passing through but if anyone has any of the station buildings, sidings, or the oil depot we would be very grateful if we could borrow them for a day or two before returning them.  Was there a car park in the 60’s or did people just park where they could?  Where did people buy their tickets from, was it from the building on the platform?  I can see this is going to be a history project!  

We want to recreate the buildings and area as true to life as possible and exhibit the model at exhibitions round the country so if anyone wants to join in this project they are very welcome to become members, meeting mainly on Thursdays but also other nights as well. Any help with photos or information would be gratefully received.  Please contact Peter Fosberry on 821811 or John Crocker on  35589.

TEACHER:  Glen, why do you always get so dirty? 
GLEN: Well, I'm a lot closer to the ground than you are.
QUIET GARDENS RETREAT

The Quiet Garden Trust encourages the provision of a variety of local venues where there is an opportunity to set aside time to rest and to pray. The Spiceland garden will be open for quiet meditation on 24 May 2009, between 10am and 3pm at Spiceland Quaker Meeting House near Uffculme EX15 3AZ.   

A Meeting for Quaker Worship will be held between 10.30 and 11.30am. Refreshments will be available throughout the day and a map with directions can be found on www.westsomersetquakers.org.uk/html/map.html      Pat Bell.
TEACHER: Maria, go to the map and find North America. MARIA: Here it is. TEACHER: Correct. Now class, who discovered America?    CLASS: Maria.
OVER 60’S CLUB

March saw our 59th A.G.M., when we formed our committee for the coming year – the one change being the retiring of Mrs Kath Thomas and the welcoming of Mrs G. Taylor. Our President, Mrs E. Patterson, presided over this part of the meeting. Reports were given on the progress of the Club over the past year and thanks were given to all those who had helped in any way to make the Club the successful one it is. This year we all enjoyed a tea of sausage rolls, sandwiches, quiches and various cakes The meeting ended with our usual draw and farewell song.

The programme for this year’s activities consists of various speakers – some of 
which will be illustrated with slides, etc. Our outings will take us to many parts – I’ve tried to make them of interest to all, and many are suggestions from members.  Our first is to Jack’s Patch Garden Centre and Torquay. All time and destinations will be quoted in the ‘Diary Dates’ page on this magazine and we welcome non-members to join us on any of them. We also extend a warm welcome to anybody who’d like to join our Club. We meet on the 2nd Thursday of each month at 2.15pm at the Village Hall and always have a speaker – apart from January, when we all enjoy a game of Bingo with money prizes.
Our April guest speaker was Mr Alan French, with a very colourful display of shrubs and plants, any of which we could buy. Miss Peggy Cooke will be our May speaker, with amusing tales of her “experiences as a public speaker”. In June, we welcome back Mrs Pat Salter with her slides of “The Highlands of Scotland”. We always round off our meetings with tea & biscuits – and a draw. Why not come along and meet new friends?     Margaret Atherton Tel. 38217
WILLAND VILLAGE HALL

It’s been rather a quiet time for the hall, apart from the work going on at the Youth Club. The annexe is almost completed and has made a huge difference to the accommodation for the young people of the village. Now the Youth Club work has finished, we have to look at repairing the car park. Much of the car park is starting to wear out, due mainly to the large volume of school traffic at the beginning and end of each school day. We hope that the parents who make free use of the car park regularly will consider helping towards the cost of these repairs. Any who would like to donate may do so to any of the trustees or to Mrs Allan at 4 Orchard Way. One or two pounds per school family per year is a very small amount for the convenience afforded by the Hall car park
During half term week, the floor in the main Hall was refurbished. This was quite a large and expensive job, but the floor does now look very nice. Please can all hirers try and keep it in good repair by not wearing stiletto heels or black rubber-soled footwear? The floor had to be sanded quite heavily because of marks made by stiletto heels and the floor will not be able to withstand another sanding because it is not now thick enough. The next refurbishment will probably mean replacing the whole floor- the cost of which will be astronomical.

The running costs of the Hall have escalated steeply during the past few years. Fuel costs alone are now almost £6000 per annum. Historically, the trustees have looked at hire charges every other year. They were last reviewed in 2007, so have been revised this year. The trustees have incorporated the use of the kitchen into room hire and rationalised charges for the different categories. Please note that any bookings made for events after April 1st will be charged at the new rate.
The open morning at the hall on 28th March seemed to go well. We would welcome feedback from organisations that took part and from any members of the public who came along. Please contact me or Tony Wills with your comments and / or suggestions. If there is positive feedback, we will consider making it a regular event – possibly every other year.

We have a few new users to the Hall, including dog training, self defence through martial arts and meetings to help give up smoking, as well as many long established groups. Have a look at our pages on the Mid Devon website or the new Parish Council website for details.

New rates per hour from 01/04/2009 to include kitchen use

	
	Hall
	Comm/Club
	Comb
	Annexe

	Class 1


	5.00
	2.50
	10.00
	3.00

	Class 2


	8.00
	3.50
	15.00
	4.50

	Class 3


	11.00
	4.50
	20.00
	6.00


Class 1 is for village groups with the same aims as the Village Hall - social, leisure and education for the residents of Willand. Class 2 is for Willand residents for PRIVATE functions with no entry fee and for other village organisations eg., the churches, Parish Council, British Legion. Class 3 is for outside people / organisations and for Willand residents organising events for outside organisations (including charities). Licensed Bar: £10.50. Please note that events where music is played – discos, dances, etc, the combined charge will be made because the side rooms cannot be hired out during such events. 
                                                              Carol Allan – Treasurer, 01884 33828   

TEACHER: Clyde, your composition on 'My Dog' is exactly the same as your brother's. Did you copy his? CLYDE : No, sir. It's the same dog

WILLAND PRIMARY SC HOOL
On 5th March we celebrated world book day by taking pictures of ourselves reading our favourite bedtime story and putting them on display. We also gave EVERYBODY a £1 book token for them to get a book of their choice, there were  a range of stories to choose from including: ‘YUCK!’By Matt and Dave, ‘Winnie to the rescue,’ ‘Mates Dates, the secret story’ by Cathy Hopkins and ‘Ten Stations’ by Jenny Valentine. We hope the event has persuaded everybody to ‘Be Hooked on a Really Good book!!!!’ 

Red nose day 2009 was a great success! Everyone had a wacky hair day and wore red clothes. We managed to raise over £290, we hope to raise more next red nose day and have as much fun as we did this year.
On the same day we also enjoyed an afternoon of science activities as part of National Science and Engineering week. Each class visited several different activities such as Vinegar Volcanoes, Giant Bubbles and the older classes took part in some genuine research for the Barn Owl Trust recording the contents of Owl Pellets!
The penultimate week of term was Arts Week. This year we learnt circus skills and on Friday 27th of March, the children of Willand School participated in a performance called ‘Circus Bersercus’. Many of the classes had a go at different skills which included: plate spinning; feather balancing; juggling, clowning around and poi. The classes were trained by two professionals. At the end of the show, people were able to buy spinning plates and feathers. The children had a wonderful time practising and preparing for the performance and were really grateful to the PTFA who had funded the whole event.
For the whole week we have been enjoying being green!  The whole school has been trying to be as eco-friendly as possible. We have been trying to travel to school either car sharing or walking, eating fruit for tuck and re-using our water bottles. We had an inter class competition which Y2 won in KS1 and Y4 in KS2 .We have also made and decorated our own reusable bags to use at home.  As a school we always try to recycle and save energy to do our bit to STOP climate change.

Finally, if possible, could you bring in any Times or Sunday Times newspaper tokens to Willand Primary School. At present the newspapers have an offer whereby we are able to get free books with the tokens so we would very much appreciate any you can spare. 

Leonie,   Emily,   Naomi,   Abbie,   Chad,    James,
Milo,   Tom,   Callum,   Dylan,   Sophie,   Tia.

TEACHER: Millie, give me a sentence starting with ' I. ' 
MILLIE: I is.. TEACHER: No, Millie..... Always say, 'I am.' 
MILLIE:   All right...  'I am the ninth letter of the alphabet.'
WILLAND SCOUTGROUP??                                                                    

Tiverton Scout District is exploring the possibility of starting a Scout Group in Willand, probably beginning with Beaver Scouts (girls and boys aged 6-8) or Cub Scouts (girls and boys 8-11). There is no problem in recruiting young people. What is needed is adult support as helpers, leaders, committee members - all leaders are volunteers. Committee members make sure everything is done transparently. 
Getting involved in Scouting lets you see young people begin to blossom and become independent, make friends wherever you go as part of the world-wide Scouting family and begin to do things you've never done before (ever visited a worm farm?).
 
There is a meeting for interested adults to find out more, at which you are welcome, in the Village Hall Club Room, Tuesday 19th May at 7.30 pm. If you cannot make the meeting but would like to know more, contact me on 01398 324217, at 2 High St, Dulverton, TA22 9HB, or by e-mail: rescentre@amserve.com.     I am the responsible Scouter and I would be happy to hear from you.             Many thanks.                                        Robert Miller
TEACHER: Harold, what do you call a person who keeps on talking when people are no longer interested?     HAROLD:  A teacher.

FRIENDS OF COLDHARBOUR MILL
The May Steam Up will be held on Sunday and Monday, the 24th and 25th May.  The Friends' Stall will be open, giving you the opportunity to snap up a host of "unconsidered trifles"

Don't forget that the Coldharbour Spinners still meet every Wednesday, at 2.00pm in the Old Stable. The Coldharbour Knitters meet on Mondays, from 1.30-3.30p.m. Any of you interested in either of these two crafts is very welcome to come and have a look at us.  You'll even get a cup of tea or coffee, and a biscuit.                                                                            George Wheatley
TEACHER: Glenn, how do you spell 'crocodile?' 
GLENN: K-R-O-K-O-D-I-A-L' TEACHER:  No, that's wrong 
GLENN:  Maybe it is wrong, but you asked me how I  spell it.
WILLAND ROVERS
Whilst we are primarily a football club, we do run teams for Darts, Pool and Skittles.  We have a bar area, with a skittles alley and cater for every one of all ages.  We particularly welcome families.  Membership fees are a very modest £3 a year for a Single, a Couple is £5 and Senior Citizens £3 a year (due on January 1st)

Why not come and enjoy the convivial atmosphere of the club house and have a jar or two?  We are open Tuesday, Thursday, Friday & Saturday Evenings, 6.30 – 11.30pm and Saturday & Sunday Lunchtimes.                 Barry Sowden
CULM VALLEY METHODIST CHURCH
Syd Howell has passed on to me the task of writing our news for this magazine.  I would like to thank Syd for all his help.
My wife and I were watching TV together recently until I managed to confuse her. I have this habit of switching channels when the adverts come on. It frustrates my wife; she will have just got into a programme and not notice that I have turned over, then in 2 minutes she gets into the new programme. So when I turn back because the adverts have finished I have made her lose track on 2 programmes. 
There is one advert that will appear in the next few weeks that I hope that no-one will switch over to avoid. This is despite there being a controversy over whether it should be used at all. 

The week of 11 -18th May is Christian Aid week. 

The advert will be shown to encourage us to give. Some people say that the charity should not be spending money on TV adverts, but they have found that the increased giving more than covers the cost. Many people all over the country will be raising money to empower people in places where life is much harder than it is for us.  No matter how much doom and gloom we hear in our press, there are people whose life is always just on the edge of survival.
Quiz question: What is the smartest way to help people in the world’s poorest communities? Answer: Take part in the biggest and best fundraising quiz in the country. To make fundraising even more interesting Christian Aid are running a Quiz Aid evening at Uffculme School (in the dining hall) on 10th May at 7 pm. This is a great way to raise money and have fun at the same time. Anyone can come along. You do not have to have a team (but you can if you wish) we can sort you out on the night.  There will be refreshments and a raffle all for a minimum donation of £2. We do need to know if you are coming, so please phone Derek on 820043 first. Together we can make a difference to people’s lives. I look forward to seeing you there.                                           Paul Booth 

WILLAND GARDEN CLUB

At our AGM in December, Mr M Foster was re-elected as Chairman, Mrs C Allan as Secretary and Miss B McDonnell as Treasurer. A new member, Mr R Brown, also joined the committee. During a light-hearted quiz, refreshments, including wine and mince pies, were served.

Our new programme started on 11th March. Our scheduled speaker was unable to attend, so we had a Power Point of National Trust and other British gardens shown by a member. On 8th April our talk will be on growing alpines and at our May meeting we will be shown how to make a hanging basket.

Our coffee morning in March did not go too well – probably due to the fact that I missed the deadline for the Parish Mag! We will be holding our annual Plant Sale on 30th May, where you may well find some plants for your garden.

Schedules are now available for the Flower Show on 8th August. Please contact me if you would like a copy. There are also some in the main entrance of the Village Hall. We are hoping that the weather will be kinder to us this year and that we will have a bumper crop of entries. We were very disappointed to have to cancel the Show in 2008.

For further details about the Garden Club and Show, please, email me at candrallan@talktalk.net or phone me on 01884 33828. If you would like me to call you back, just leave a message on my answer-phone.               Carol Allan
PACT SURVEY
The PACT Survey (Partners and Communities Together) was completed in the village at the end of March and very disappointingly, of the surveys delivered to every household (1415) in the village, only 27 were completed and returned to the police. No one completed any of the online surveys either, so although the cards that were returned provided us with information concerning a few problems in the village, I feel that the low number completed do not fairly represent the views of the Village as a whole.
The whole point of PACT is to show the communities in which we work that we care about them and want to know how we can better police the areas in which they live. I would like to think that this low response means that the majority of Villagers feel happy and safe living in Willand and do not feel that there are any problems that they would like us to address. Of the 27 survey cards we did receive the top three issues that were highlighted were:

    Speeding cars at different locations in the village, including Silver Street. 

    Youths drinking alcohol in the different park areas in the village.
    Litter in the parks.
Police Community Support Officer Jonathan SIMS and myself will now look at ways to tackle these problems and will also contact other agencies such as Highways, Youth Services and Mid Devon District Council to seek their assistance.  We have recently acquired a SID (Speed Indication Device) at Cullompton Police Station, which we have already started to use in the village.  This device flashes up the speed of approaching cars and if people are shown to be driving over the speed limit then we will either stop them and deal with any offences or record the number plate and contact the registered keeper of the vehicle at a later time. The majority of drivers spoken to over the last week have responded well to the SID but unfortunately they have nearly all been locals.
Targeted patrols in the Village over the last couple of weekends led to a group of 5 youths being caught in the Play Park in Harpitt Close in possession of alcohol. The alcohol was confiscated and advice has been given to those responsible and their parents.  Hopefully, future patrols will prove as successful but in the mean time, should you see something that you think we should be aware of, please call it in. Thank you,              PC 1336 Katie RICH
BRADNINCH MUSICAL GARDEN SAFARI
Bradninch will host a unique Musical Garden Safari on the weekend of 
30th & 31st May. Over 10 gardens will be open from 11am - 5pm during the two days and there will be a host of attractions including wandering minstrels, plant and craft stalls, plus light lunches and cream teas. What could be nicer than strolling round a garden listening to music, followed by a delicious snack!

Programmes for the whole weekend are just £4, with children under 14
free. Proceeds are in aid of the Bradninch Music Festival, which takes place June 12th - 14th. They can be bought from the Spar shop in Silverton or Bradninch. For further information telephone Jenny on 01392 881245 or go to www.bradninchevents.org.

Don’t worry about the problem, puzzle over the solution.
St. MARY’S CHURCH, WILLAND
I hope you all had a relaxing Easter break and enjoyed the period of wonderful spring-like weather. We have been busy at the parish church extending our church hall to provide our growing numbers of children with a Sunday School room. The builders have made extraordinary progress because of the great conditions and we should be returning to a fully functioning hall in the early summer. Thank you to all of you who are our regular hall users for your patience during the building period.
Watching the builders day by day and seeing their work taking shape little by little has reminded me how we are all in the process of growth and that our progress is so dependant on the conditions around us. We have a strong conviction at St Mary’s that children, more than ever, need to have solid and lasting foundations in their lives to ensure that they grow up to be adults who can serve and contribute to society in a positive and generous way. This is one of the reasons why we are committed to providing the children of our village with an opportunity to learn the Christian way of life, through Sunday school and youth Groups.  Jesus took children seriously; taking them in his arms and blessing them when others would have had him send them away. He taught adults that to enter the Kingdom of God we all had to become like children again.  We live at a time when many simply do not know the best way to live.   
Children really do learn what they live:
If a child lives with criticism, He learns to condemn. 
If a child lives with hostility, He learns to fight. 
If a child lives with ridicule, He learns to be shy. 
If a child lives with shame, He learns to feel guilty. 
If a child lives with tolerance, He learns to be patient. 
If a child lives with encouragement, He learns confidence. 
If a child lives with praise, He learns to appreciate. 
If a child lives with fairness, He learns justice. 
If a child lives with security, He learns to have faith. 
If a child lives with approval, He learns to like himself. 
If a child lives with acceptance and friendship,

                                He learns to find love in the world.      Dorothy Low Nolte 
It is our hope and prayer that through our work among children and young people in Willand, we will be playing our part in helping to understand what it means to ‘Love your neighbour as yourself’.                                   Rev Anna x
If life’s not happening near you, be prepared to travel.
NEWS OF THE PEWS.

The new pews in the church have been a major talking point, so I thought I’d try and find out a little more about them. The yew wood for the thirty-odd pews came from trees retrieved from the storms in Kent in 1997. Yew trees are often found in church yards and estates but the timber itself is rare and to find large-sized pieces to work with is extremely difficult.  The yew tree is known as the tree of life and the timber is extremely hard and brittle but the colour and pattern that it displays is quite unique. As the pews age, the colour and the patination will keep changing, displaying intense purples, reds, oranges and whites. 

  

The company that made the pews is a family based business and have been operating in Devon for the last 23 years. They have been on the business park in Tiverton for the last 11 years, growing in size and in numbers employed. They do very little advertising but if you wish to know more about them, you can find details at www.warrenhughes.com                                                   Ed.
The morning after often passes unnoticed.
FOR SALE 

Mobile Home: “Atlas Applause”, 34 feet long, two bedrooms, toilet, cooker, ‘fridge, kitchen. £800 or near offer. Buyer collects. 01884 820778  (Willand).

ARE YOU LOOKING FOR A GAME OF CRICKET?
Are you keen cricket supporter?  Looking to participate within a local club? Kentisbeare Cricket Club requires players and umpires for the forthcoming season.  If you are interested, then please telephone the Club Chairman, David Goff on 01884 266597 for more information.
PROPOSED GYPSY AND TRAVELLER SITE AT FIVE BRIDGES

The planning application for the 15 pitch gypsy and traveller site at Merrimead Farm, Five Bridges has not yet been decided by Mid Devon District Council. As such, you can still make comments about the proposal, either in writing to the Head of Planning at Phoenix House, Tiverton or online on the Mid Devon website. The application reference is 09/00043/FULL. We are anticipating that the application will go before the planning committee on 13 May. 

The date for the committee to consider the allocation of the site in the Local Development Framework has been postponed to either 22 July or 19 August. This is due to further information being required concerning proposed developments in Cullompton and Tiverton. The delay does not seem to be related to the gypsy site which is, of course, only a small part of the LDF. For more information please phone 01884 33469 or e mail B3181@btinternet.com 

                                                                                             Melanie Whitehead

WILLAND YOUTH CLUB
Please note as of 1st May the Monday & Thursday Clubs are changing. Mondays will be for 10 – 13 year olds from the new time of 6.30 p.m. to 8.30 p.m. and Thursdays will be for over 13 year olds from 7.00 p.m. to 9.00 p.m. There are a number of reasons we have decided to swap the groups and we will monitor how the change affects the club - hopefully the change will make us more accessible to the young people. Please let us know what you think about it. There is no change to Wednesday Club - this is still 6.00 to 7.30 p.m. for 5 to 10 year olds. Entry to club is only 50p

May is a very important month for youth club and we will be holding our AGM on Tuesday 12th May, Please come along and show your support - the club is run by a volunteer committee and we are very keen to have new people and new ideas to help the club move forward. There are no requirements to be on the Committee but we do have to get everyone involved with the club CRB checked - there is no cost to you for this - it is something the club will arrange. The AGM will be followed by some drinks & nibbles. Our AGM starts at 7.30 p.m. and is in the youth club - please come and see what’s happening.

If you haven’t already done so, have a look at the new Village Website www.willandmatters.org.uk  The youth club have a page on there that is regularly updated with what’s on. So if you haven’t been to the club recently and want to see what’s new or what’s on take a look at the website. 

We are still holding our prize bingos in the Village Hall on the last Saturday of the month, many thanks to everyone who supports them. Everyone is welcome to come to them, they are very friendly. We would also like to say many thanks to everyone who supported the car boot sale in April. The fundraising is a very important part of club as it enables us to keep costs low so that every child who wants to come to club can.

We are always interested in your ideas especially the young people - if there is something you would like to see at club let us know and we will see if it’s possible.  Many Thanks,                                                             Frances Wilcox
You can burn the candle at both ends

 but only one end at a time.
LEARN TO FISH FOR FREE AT KIA ORA PONDS, CULLOMPTON
The Environment Agency is offering the opportunity to learn to fish for free on Saturday 25 and Sunday 26 July between 10am and 4pm at Kia Ora Ponds, Cullompton.  The events are available to everybody so you can ‘Get Hooked’ as part of a national Environment Agency scheme. Saturday 25 July is open to all and Sunday 26 July is a Ladies Day.  The events are free, all equipment and tuition will be provided, a free fishing licence and bait will be provided on the day. Children must be accompanied by an adult.  To book a place please contact Diane Holland or Chris Carter on 01392 316032. Kind regards, 

                             Carly Widdicombe-Humphrey, Communications Officer.
TEACHER: John, why are you doing your maths multiplication on the floor? JOHN: You told me to do it without using tables.
FRANK’S FRESH FISH

Frank is one of those people on the end of my advertiser’s waiting list, so a couple of lines here might benefit everyone. Frank visits Willand and the surrounding area on Tuesday afternoons and would welcome new customers of the discerning variety. He’s been in the trade for over 24 years and sources the best fish from (mainly) Cornwall, the Shetlands (for the best salmon) and some ‘exotics’ from further afield. So no matter if you would like a couple of kippers or a dozen John Dory, he’ll be pleased to help you. Call 01823 277669 and leave your details and telephone number for a same-day call back.        Ed.
Power is never more effective than when it’s in reserve. 

UFFCULME BOWLING CLUB.

Our fund-raising in April took the form of raising money for both the Club and very importantly for Force, the local Cancer Research Charity which works locally to support anyone affected by cancer.  Our recent advertising publicity has hopefully encouraged villagers, and those living in the surrounding areas to consider the thought that they too may wish to take up our sport.  Everyone is most welcome to come along to the club at Highland Terrace, to see what we have to offer – gentle exercise, friendship or perhaps a quite sit-down in the fresh air watching the game that has already been played in Uffculme for almost 100 years.  
We would be delighted to see you.  Membership, Junior membership or just Social membership is open to anyone from 9 to 90+.  So why not give us a try?

Tony Wills, our Secretary, can give more details to anyone interested, he can be contacted at 9 Webbers Way, Willand, on  01884 34782.   Also you can look on our website, www.uffculmebowlingclub.co.uk             John Munslow
A rolling stone gathers momentum.
STEAM ENGINES

It’s the time of year when steam tour operators come out in force and those who haven’t experienced the sight of one of these magnificent railway engines ‘up close’ can log on to www.uksteam.info/tours to find out when any of them are passing through Willand. The first to be built for over fifty years, 60163 ‘Tornado’, is at the West Somerset Railway between 31st May and 14th June and it’s also due to travel through Willand on 11th/12th/19th July. You can get detailed timings from that particular website, although I’m sure there are others. Unfortunately, today’s timings are not always as accurate as they were all those years ago, as those waiting at the various ‘viewing’ spots locally on 7th April will confirm, when their focus of attention left Exeter St David’s one and a half hours late.                                                                                       Ed.
Never look down on anyone, unless you’re helping them up.
EUROPEAN ENGLISH

The European Commission has just announced an agreement whereby English will be the official language of the European Union rather than German, which was the other possibility. As part of the negotiations, the British Government conceded that English spelling had room for improvement and has accepted a 5-year phase-in plan that would become known as “Euro-English”.

In the first year, “s” will replace the soft “c”. Sertainly, this will make the sivil servants jump for joy. The hard “c” will be dropped in favour of “k”. this should klear up konfusion and keyboards kan have one less letter. There will be growing publik enthusiasm in the sekond year, when the troublesome “ph” will be replaced with “f”. This will make words like fotograf 20% shorter.

In  the  3rd  year, publik  akseptanse  of  the  new  spelling  kan be expekted  to
reach the stage where more komplikated changes are possible. Governments will enkourage the removal of double letters, which have always ben a deterent to akurate speling. Also, al wil agre that the horibl mes of the silent “e” in the languag is disgrasful and it should go away.

By the 4th yer, peopl wil be reseptiv to steps such as replasing “th” with “z” and “w” with “v”.  During ze fifz yer, ze unesesary “o” kan be dropd from vords kontaining “ou” and after ziz fifz yer, v vil hav a reil sensibl riten styl.
Zer vil be no mor trubl or difikultis and evrivun vil find it ezi tu understand ech oza. Ze drem of a united urop vil finali kum tru. Und after ze fifz yer, v vil al be speking German lik zey vunted in ze forst plas!     

                                         Sent in by José Spearing from Passport, March 2009
Get off the fence. It may not stand the weight of your indecision.
WILLAND HISTORY GROUP

It has been a relatively quiet couple of months for the History Group, although we had a small display at the Village Hall ‘open morning’ on Saturday 28 March.  We considered it a successful event, with many people passing through, and we managed to pick up one new member for the Friends of Willand History Group!  Perhaps the most encouraging aspect was the presence of so many other village organisations and their interesting displays.  The history of Willand has always revealed the strength of community enterprise within the parish,  dependent as it so often is on the hard work of volunteers.  So it was encouraging to see the number and diversity of groups continuing that tradition into the twentyfirst century.
One other achievement has been the completion of the ‘Graveyard Project’, with thanks to the organisation of Bridget Westcott.  Starting back on a sunny Saturday morning in June 2005, members of the History Group began the task of plotting and logging the location of every recorded grave and headstone in St Mary’s churchyard, based on the existing map.  It also included transcribing every headstone and recording the details of each memorial.  We were surprised how time consuming it was, particularly trying to decipher some of the older and more weathered headstone.  However, it has been a rewarding and enjoyable group activity.  In terms of Willand’s history it also threw up many interesting titbits of information, confirmed various family ties, even revealed where some people lived and in a strange way it gave us a connection with characters from Willand’s past who we had only ever read about in historical documents.  Almost 500 names, grave and memorial details have now been logged on a database, all cross referenced with the existing records.  Whereas the older headstones may move or weather away, we hope this will be valuable resource for future reference, one that will live for ever. 
The scenes of destruction and sorrow from the Italian earthquake in April of this year were shocking to us all.  They were also a reminder that on 25 May it is the 100th anniversary of Willand’s own seismic tremor, though obviously on a scale dwarfed by the tragedy in Italy.  The Mid-Devon ‘earthquake’ occurred on the afternoon of Tuesday 25 May 1909 when (as reported in the Tiverton Gazette on 1 June) “Just before 1 o’clock a noise resembling thunder was heard, followed at frequent intervals by the loud rattling of windows and doors,” which lasted for 15-20 minutes. The effects were felt across the district, from villages such as Washfield or Cadeleigh to the west, to Honiton or Ottery St Mary to the south-east.  The Gazette specifically related that:  “The tremor was severely felt in the vicinity of Willand.  At the residence of Mr. A.J. Jarrett, which abuts on the main road from Tiverton Junction to Uffculme, the shock was very pronounced.  One of the family spoke of the curious shaking sensation she felt, and observed that the gas bracket was shaking.  Mrs. Jarrett remarked that it must be a traction engine passing the house; but on going to the front door, nothing was seen in the road.  Miss Jarrett said the tremor seem to come from below and produced a sickening sensation.  Mr. and Mrs. Rogers, of Brickhouse, were partaking of dinner, when Mrs. Rogers remarked: “How the sewing machine seems to be shaking and even the newspaper by the side of it.  Is it an earthquake?”  Mr. Rogers smiled at his wife’s suggestion of a seismic disturbance: but when the next moment he felt a tremor underneath him, he began to look upon the remark in a more serious light.”                                      James Morrison (01884 250057)

Ideas are like rabbits. You get a couple, learn how to handle them and pretty soon you have a dozen.

AND FINALLY

We try to run a ‘tight ship’ with the Willand Magazine. 1473 copies are required for delivery or post and the actual order is for 1475. Any additional copies we receive are as a result of ‘overs’ from our printers. I try to put half a dozen aside, if I can and any others are put in a dispenser at Willand Service Station as ‘bait’ for potential advertisers, which seems to work very well. Consequently, if your new neighbour would like a copy because the previous owner kept it, the only place one might be available is from me. And don’t forget the County Council and M.E.P. elections on June 4th   at W.V.H.        Ed. 
WILLAND DIARY            
MAY
Saturday     2nd
College Surgery Coffee Morning,            W.V.H.,
Sunday        4th  Uffculme Show,  Bradfield

Tuesday      5th
Willand Rovers Bingo                              W.V.H.,         7.30pm
Thursday    7th   Methodist Church Coffee Morning,                              10.00am

Thursday    7th   C.A.M.E.O.  Auctioneers Antiques Quiz & Talk.          7.15pm

Tuesday     12th  Youth Club A.G.M., at the Youth Club,                        7.30pm

Wednesday13th
Willand Garden Club – hanging baskets  W.V.H.,         7.30pm
Wednesday13th  Gypsy/Traveller site - MDDC Planning Meeting 

Thursday    14th   Over 60’s Club,                                       W.V.H.,         2.15pm

Friday        15th   Cowgirl Twisters                                     W.V.H.,         8.00pm
Saturday    16th  Over 60’s Club Coffee Morning              W.V.H.,       10.15am                     

Tuesday     19th
Willand Rovers Bingo                              W.V.H.,         7.30pm
Tuesday     19th  Potential Scout Group Meeting                W.V.H.,         7.30pm

Sunday       24th  Quiet Gardens Retreat, Spicelands                               10.00am
Sun/Mon  24/25th  Coldharbour Mill Steam-Up, Uffculme      

Tuesday     26th
Willand Village Hall Whist Drive            W.V.H.,
Saturday    30th 
Willand Garden Club Plant Sale              W.V.H., 10.15 -11.30
Saturday    30th Youth Club Bingo,                                     W.V.H.,        7.30pm
Sat/Sun    30th/31st  Bradninch Musical Garden Safari 
June

Monday       1st   Over 60’s Club Outing to Falmouth        W.V.H.,         9.00am

Tuesday      2nd
Willand Rovers Bingo                              W.V.H.,         7.30pm
Thursday    4th   Methodist Church Coffee Morning,                              10.00am 
Thursday    4th   C.A.M.E.O. Beautician on Skin Care & Make-up.        7.15pm
Thursday    4th 
Devon County Council and M.E.P. Elections,  W.V.H.,
Thursday   11th   Over 60’s Club,                                       W.V.H.,          2.15pm
Thursday 11th    CUT-OFF FOR INPUT TO THE JULY MAGAZINE.
Tuesday    16th Willand Rovers Bingo,                             W.V.H.,          7.30pm
Friday       19th  Cowgirl Twisters                                      W.V.H.,          8.00pm
Saturday   20th  Methodist Church Cream Teas & Various Stalls,           2.30pm 
Monday    22nd Over 60’s Outing to Glastonbury & Weston S. Mare      9.30am

Tuesday    23rd  Willand Village Hall Whist Drive            W.V.H.
Saturday   27th  Youth Club Bingo,                                    W.V.H.,          7.30pm
JULY

Thursday    2nd  Methodist Church Coffee Morning,                              10.00am

Thursday    2nd  C.A.M.E.O. The Work of the Blue Cross Kennels         7.15pm
The longer the title, the less important the job.

